
PINEWOOD FIRE DISTRICT
BOARD MEETING

April 21, 2020
1. Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance: 
Meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m. with Roll Call.  

All those in attendance were either present through video or phone webinar via Zoom. 

2. Roll Call:

Members Present:

Chairman, Richard Drinen

Clerk, Barbara Timberman 

Member, Patricia Treharne Member, Lois Barnes 


Member, Robert Rose 
A quorum was established.
Staff Present:

Fire Chief, Josh Tope 

        
Office Manager, Mindy Mohler
Firefighter, Branden Mohler
Firefighter, Bennie Pospishel

Engineer, Joe McDonald


Reserve Firefighter, Casey Gonzales
Public Present:


Steve Bowyer



Sue Drinen



Bob Timberman
3. Administrative Remarks:
Chairman Drinen stated that he had no administrative remarks. 
4. Approval of Minutes: March 24, 2020:
Minutes approved as presented. 
5. Correspondence: 
Office Manager Mohler stated that she had no correspondence.  
6. Financial Reports: 
Chief Tope said that we are at 75% through the fiscal year and the expense categories are as follows: 1000 HR Salaries and Overtime is at 76.63%, 2000 Physical Resources is at 48.31%, 3000 Operational Expenses is at 61.01% and Capital Expenditures is at 31.66% leaving the total expenditures for the fiscal year at 65.01%. 
7. Office Managers Report: 

Office Manager Mohler stated that we collected over $15,000 in ambulance revenue which is a bit higher than in the year prior and the outstanding invoices have dropped back down to a below average level thanks to the hard work of AERO. She stated that Fire Recovery USA has billed for multiple vehicle stabilization calls and we have received $1976.80 in revenue fiscal year to date which is more than we received the year prior when we were trying to bill it ourselves. Chief Tope reviewed the run log with the board. 
8. Chiefs Report:  
A. Response Exception Reports:
Chief Tope stated that we have not had any exceptional calls to report on. 
B. Update on Legislative Issues:
Chief Tope said that Governor Ducey is working with U of A to get 250,000 COVID antibody tests out to medical professionals and health care providers. He said that he will keep them posted on when we get to do our testing. 
Chief Tope reported that due to the Senate going on recess before approving Senate bill 1160, the bill has now been dropped and will need to be re-proposed when the Senate is back in session. 
C. Operational Report: 
Chief Tope stated that he has been attending weekly GFR meetings via Zoom each Monday to report to the other Chiefs how we are doing on PPE, and any COVID information. He said that we are still doing better than most districts on PPE. 

Chief Tope reported that an MOU was written between the fire districts and the County to allow information on COVID positive patients in our district. This will allow dispatch to be able to report to the fire department that the residence they are responding to had/have a positive case and to take better precautions when responding. 

Chief Tope said that with Captain Oberly leaving soon and Firefighter Mohler stepping into his position he has asked every employee to write a job description of their division so that he can help better spread the divisional workload out. He said he will be meeting with the senior staff again to get new divisions assigned. 

Next, Chief Tope let the board know that we are now doing our physicals with HeartFit for Duty. He said everyone would be done with their physicals by Monday. 

Chief Tope stated that the Bear Jaw Community Clean Up project would start on Monday. He said that over 10,000 plastic bags were handed out between Munds Park and Kachina and that he thinks the project will take around three weeks to complete between the two communities. 

Chief Tope let the board know that the forest service will be starting stage 2 fire restrictions for federal lands and that the County is working to get stage 2 restrictions put into place by the following week. He did explain that they are modifying this stage 2 rule to still allow chainsaws, lawn mowers, welding etc., to take place. 

Lastly, Chief Tope asked the board if we can change the time of our next May board meeting due to a conflict of another meeting he has. The board agreed to start the upcoming board meeting at 1:00 pm. 

9. DISCUSSION AND VOTE: Arizona State Worker’s Compensation Pool 

Chief reviewed with the board the history of the worker’s comp pool. He stated that when SB 1160 was proposed CopperPoint wrote letters to all fire departments who had coverage under them stating that at the end of their current contract, they would be dropping insurance on them. He said that 7710 insurance, our current worker’s comp provider and the only other workers comp insurer at this point, sent a letter stating that our premiums would increase 270%. At this point, he reported that a majority of Arizona’s fire district came together to discuss a worker’s comp pool. He said that once the Senate went into recess early without approving or denying SB1160 due to the current COVID situation and it looked like this bill would have to wait another year to be proposed again, 7710 sent another letter with lower premiums than we are currently paying to try to undercut the worker’s comp pool again like CopperPoint did to the process back in 2017. The Districts have talked and feel that this is their way of making the worker’s comp pool fail by keeping the pool from reaching the critical mass total it needs to be established and that if a majority of districts choose to stay or go with 7710 insurance they will only see their rates increase significantly in the years to come and especially if SB 1160 is proposed again and passes. Chief Tope told the board that for this upcoming fiscal year, if we join the worker’s comp pool, we will pay shadow pricing which will match what we are currently paying plus a capitalization fee to get the pool started. That capitalization fee will be 60% of our current price and can be paid all at once or 15% over the next four years. He said the one good thing about paying it up front is that those funds will be set aside in an account and tracked for our district and any interest we accrue can be used to lower our upcoming years premium due. He said that the following years the group will start to obtain enough data to work out a modifier for each district which will either up their rates or lower them due to claims and other considerations such as how many sets of turnouts each district has, if we participate in annual physicals etc. Chief Tope said that at this point he needs a resolution passed that gives him permission to handle the paperwork needed for this worker’s comp pool. He said that this is not approving the new year contract at this point but showing the pool that our district has serious interest in joining so they can start the next paperwork step. He did let the board know that he passed all of the documents off to Coconino County Deputy Attorney Brian Furuya and he stated that he was not qualified to review this for us and said we would need to get advice from a different attorney. Chief Tope stated that Central Arizona Fire Medical Authority is currently having a legal review of all the documents and we should be able to see that review and any suggestions made by the lawyers they used. He said that himself and the other Chiefs within our GFR have discussed sharing the cost of another legal review if the one done by Central Arizona Fire Medical Authority was not sufficient enough. 

Chairman Drinen asked for a motion to approve Resolution 2020-01.
Clerk Timberman moved and Member Barnes seconded.

The motion passed unanimously.

Aye Votes: Chairman Drinen, Clerk Timberman, Member Treharne, Member Barnes, Member Rose

10. REVIEW OF DRAFT 20-21 BUDGET:
Chief Tope went over the changes to the 20-21 draft budget. The big changes he pointed out were the increase to salaries which he stated are only due to the employees who have not maxed out their steps yet and longevity increases that may be due throughout the year. He pointed out that the industrial insurance, worker’s comp insurance, increased due to adding in the 60% capitalization fee that will be due if the district chooses to be apart of the worker’s comp pool. He said that he increased the EMS training section to include enough funds to send an EMT to paramedic school next year if there is one within the department that would like to go. Chief Tope said that he increased the E41 maintenance line item as it is getting much older and requiring more frequent repairs. Chief Tope let the board know that he increased the line items in the 4000 class for vehicles, which he is hoping to do each year so that when it’s time to purchase new vehicles we do not have to do so through a line of credit to keep the district from paying interest. He also increased the line item for building funds. He did mention that at this point with our reserve for future years category being newer, we will put the building funds in the County Building Funds account but due to the big gap in revenue that we do not get throughout the summer months we may have to ask the board to borrow those funds and replace them in the fall/winter when we get a big chunk of our tax revenue to help get us through our summer months. The board had no questions on the draft budget. 
11. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:

Pastor Steve told Chief Tope that the Church is there to help in any way should the fire district need any assistance. He said he was waiting to hear any information from Chief Tope on when things may be able to start opening back up. Chief Tope stated that we have not heard anything on Governor Ducey’s plan on when he thinks Arizona can start the phase 1 reopening process, but he said if anything was an indication, the forest services current stage 2 fire restrictions have been written through June 30th. Chief Tope stated that he will be sure to update Pastor Steve and the board once we hear of any plan to start the reopening phase. 

The meeting was adjourned at 3:37 P.M.

Next Meeting: May 19, 2020 at 1 P.M.

Respectfully submitted by   ____________________________________________________


       

          (Clerk of the Board, Barbara Timberman)
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